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January 21, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Robert Snitzer, Co-Chair
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Agenda Revisions and Approval
January 21, 2019 Agenda Approved




JF/ME

5-0
January 10, 2019 Work Session Meeting Minutes approved

JF/ME

4-0
with change to add timeline to fish passage
December 17, 2018 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

CH/ME

5-0
with change to info on Open Meetings Act discussion

December 17, 2018 GBOS/GFR Meeting Minutes Approved

JF/EB

4-0
with change to timeline for GFR BOD bylaw review

Announcements:  
· MOA/GBOS meeting is Monday January 28 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall in the 8th Floor Conference Room.

· HLB  2019 Annual work plan program and 2020-2024 Five Year Management Plan is available for review and comment.  Comments are due by 8AM Feb 4, 2019. http://www.muni.org/Departments/hlb/2014%20Docs/2019DRAFT+Appendices.pdf
· GBOS Seat C is up for election in the Anchorage Municipal Election on April 2, 2019.  Filing period is 8A Jan 18 thru 5P Feb 1.  Contact the Municipal Clerk’s Office at: http://www.muni.org/departments/assembly/clerk/elections/Pages/default.aspx or email wwmasmc@muni.org for more information.

· GFR Membership Annual Meeting is Jan 29 at 7pm in the Girdwood Community Room. 

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Chugach Electric Association Presentation:  Contingency plans for transmission line rebuild (Phil Steyer, presenting)
Phil Steyer reminds the group that the transmission line between Anchorage and Kenai is 50 years old and has been getting updated over the last several years.  Project to rebuild 9 miles of line from the Hope Substation to Summit Lake will require that line is out of service for up to 60 days.  During that time, if power is lost to Girdwood from Anchorage, power will switch to standby generation from transformers located at the Girdwood substation.  As the total power available from the standby generation is not adequate to meet all of Girdwood’s power generation needs, the plan is to cycle through about half the community at 6 hour intervals at a time.  Meeting with key groups, including Alyeska Resort, the clinic, Fire Dept, etc confirmed that those with their own power generation systems should plan to use them in case of power outage during this time, to reduce need from the CEA standby generation.
Project is slated to begin Feb 1 and may last up to 60 days.

KEUL requests to be added to the communications regarding outages.


GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Sub-Committee Reports 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Kate Sandberg
Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance presented the Mountain Bike Park master plan, questions or concerns should be sent to info@bikegirdwood.org.
HLB’s 1 and 5 year plans are up for review, please review these documents and provide comment by Feb 4.

GTC is working on their long range planning at the Feb GTC meeting.

GTC also will be setting the project list for summer trail work at the Feb GTC meeting.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Lewis Leonard
GAP survey is under way, please log in and complete it.

Group is reviewing upcoming steps in their public involvement plan.

c. Land Use Committee – Kevin McDermott
LUC board was re-elected:  Brian Burnett, Chair; Mary Thomas and Kevin McDermott, vice-Chairs.

Received presentation by Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance.  

Met Michelle McNulty, new Planning Director for MOA and discussed the Urban Design Commission and the UDC review of new trails, which is at a fee of $4,000 per review.

3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton discusses that the Assembly is taking up concerns about derelict homes and possible increased fines to homeowners of vacant properties that cause issues for the community and community services.  Fines would go to a dedicated fund to deal with nuisance properties.  This will be discussed at the Feb 12 Assembly meeting.

Assembly passed Resolution to overturn Citizens United on the consent agenda.

Assembly is considering ban on fire retardants in clothing and furniture, at the request of firefighters, who are exposed to cancer causing chemicals.  John is getting input from the furniture industry to understand this issue further.  Discussion will take place at Feb 12 Assembly meeting.

Ban on cell phone use in school zones will be discussed next at the Feb 12 meeting.

Proposed alcohol tax will be on the municipal ballot in April.

Discussion of reapportionment of assembly districts will be in March or April.

Adam Lees, speaking for Suzanne LaFrance states:

Jan 29 is the last day to apply for disaster relief associated with the November earthquake.

Property tax assessments have been sent out.  Those with damage to their properties from the earthquake should file for appeal using the appeal info on the green assessment card within 30 days.

PFD site is up and running, remember to donate through pick, click, give program.

Plastic Bag ban start up date was deferred until September, 2019.


4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni. No report.
5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley. Full report included in packet.  

Parks and Rec highlights are:
Summer Park Caretaker position will be posted in April.  Receiving applications now for summer trail intern positions through SCA.  Will be seeking campground host for summer 2019.

Reviewing playground assessment and project list.
Discussion projects for Lions Club Park, including pavilion construction and thinning cottonwoods at the park.

Working with Friends of the Skate Park on Alyeska’s Throwdown Showdown fundraising event March 8 and 9 and determining spring construction projects at the park.

Girdwood Boy Scouts are going to build kiosks for the Skate Park and Tennis Courts this spring.

GBOS Non-Profit Recreation grant 2018 year end reports are due in February.  Once these are in, we will begin contract cycle for 2019 distributions.

Roads highlights are:

Roads are in winter conditions.  Working on summer maintenance list, getting permits and purchasing requests.

Large projects:

Little Bears rebuild is top priority.  Working through parking requirements and text amendment to allow child care facility in area zoned Girdwood Institutions and Parks (GIP).

Arlberg extension project is now closed out, and ended $116,000 under budget.  Staff has requested and received permission to use these funds to improve the adjacent section of Arlberg, from Moose Meadows to the new section, which is in need of grinding and repaving.

Budgets:

Undesignated Fund is $198,000
Roads spent $88,000 in December, with significant snow events
Total roads budget is at $564,500 YTD in December.  Expect surplus from $600,000 annual budget.
Parks is at 76% of budget, however there are still bills to pay.  
Police is at 74% of budget, also still paying some bills.

Fire Dept is at 99% of budget.

SAP is now working well in reflecting budgets.
Kyle will request work session to review 2018 projects and budgets soon.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Robert Snitzer
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Robert Baty report supplied in packet. WPD has focused on security checks at businesses and in neighborhoods.  Moving forward with proposal for the upcoming policing contract. 

WPD is fully staffed, newest member started in January, and has 15+ years of experience in police work in Alaska. Working with staff to provide data to show type of police work in Girdwood.  Girdwood Fire & Rescue Chief thanks Chief Baty for their assistance at recent calls.

PSAC Report – Mandy Hawes, PSAC Co-Chair discusses that the group held a work session to review the contract template.  Group is interested in longer term of contract or contract with possible automatic renewals. PSAC appreciates the service from WPD and the experienced staff.  PSAC also hopes to have some proposal to consider from Anchorage Police Department.
B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone. No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson
Tommy O’Malley with the Cemetery Committee updates that he’s been discussing Cemetery project with Eagle River and that community is working toward having a project to pair with the Girdwood cemetery for bonding purposes in 2021.
Open House to review the Schematic Design will be held Feb 28 at 7pm in the Girdwood Community Room.
Death Café at the Girdwood Grind on Jan 30.

Christina Hendrickson reminds group of the SCA internship jobs, participate in the GAP Survey, Cemetery Open House. Need for Girdwood Trails Master plan, and collaboration of Trails Committee with Girdwood Area Plan Update.
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston/GFR BOD President

Membership meeting on Jan 29 at 7PM.

47 calls so far in January.

Recruitment session Feb 9, need more Girdwood based volunteers. CERT Classes, Firefighter 1 class and EMT 3 classes on going.  

Concerns about Fire Dept access at the airport, based on change in configuration with the new hangar and snow clearing.

Ongoing discussions with DOT regarding Swoops on Alyeska Highway pedestrian safety corridor, and providing some identification or waypoints for pull outs on the Seward Highway.

Fire Dept has received an empty trailer for emergency shelter supplies. Continuing to work on Red Cross training for volunteers and security emergency shelter location.

3 highway based troopers from Anchorage are being reassigned, service on the Seward Highway will come from Seward based troopers.  Girdwood Fire Dept is concerned about the impact on traffic control during highway calls.  This item should be communicated with our state legislators.  Seward highway from MP 75 to the pass are within the Kenai Peninsula Borough, who should be also working on this issue.  Anchorage Fire Dept and Girdwood Fire Dept should discuss the use of their assets to support Seward Highway service that is outside of their response area.  This item will be added to the MOA/GBOS agenda next week.
E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Public Comment period is open for HLB 1 and 5 year work plans. 

Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements
Eagle River has changed their parking requirements and Girdwood T21C9 group may use Eagle River changes as a template for Girdwood parking rule structure.  Expect to see proposal at LUC and GBOS within the next two months.
Update on Housing Working Group
Group is focusing on three areas to open up housing opportunities:

Accessory Dwelling Units – perhaps relax rules as Anchorage has recently accomplished.

Discouraging Short Term Rentals – finding ways to encourage long term rental instead of short term.

Develop additional housing – major impediment is funding infrastructure, such as water and wastewater lines.  Group is researching Community Block Grants, among other options, as a mechanism to fund infrastructure to support housing development.

Public Comment:
Lou Theis on behalf of the Girdwood Clinic.  Clinic is growing and recently received a perfect score on their Federal audit, which will allow them to have an extended grant cycle and not need to reapply as frequently.  Alaska Mental Health Trust is considering the Clinic for pre-development program to evaluate a modern building to house the clinic.
John Weddleton:  Running for re-election.

Tommy O’Malley:  PFD application cycle is open, please remember to use pick, click, give to support local non-profits.

OLD BUSINESS:
7. Review memorandum received from the Municipal Ombudsman, Darrel Hess, regarding the Open Meetings Act and Ombudsman’s recommendations for:

· Amending the Forest Loop Report (Eryn Boone)
Group discussed the existing language, each received an email revision from Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian:
"There were 8 subcommittee meetings which were publicly held and noticed (on 4/27/2018, 5/24/2018, 6/8/2018, 6/12/2018, 7/10/2018, 7/18/2018, 7/27/2018, and 8/10/2018).  There was a period set aside at each meeting when public comments were taken (3 minutes maximum per person).  Emailed comments were accepted and read aloud. There were also a number of meetings and communications which were not held in public and were not publicly noticed."

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to amend the Forest Loop Trail Report as follows:
Subcommittee held 8 public meetings over 4 1/2 months for approximately 2 hours per meeting.  These meetings were publicly noticed and held in the Girdwood Community Room.  Public comments (3 minutes maximum per person) were accepted at these meetings (verbal or written).  Subcommittee members also made visits to the site to further familiarize themselves with the proposed trail route.  Subcommittee exchanged some information and conducted administrative business via email outside of public meetings. Some of the email exchanges may have unintentionally violated the Open Meetings act. These emails became part of public record when the subcommittee’s work was complete.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Jerry Fox
Motion carries 5-0
· Adding statement of the Open Meetings Act to all agendas (Margaret Tyler)

Statement written by the Municipal Attorney has been added to the agenda of all GBOS, committee and subcommittee agendas.  In addition, based on input from the community, there are a list of changes to the way that meeting materials are gathered, communicated, and distributed.  In the future, we’ll be adding video of meetings to a YouTube channel.  Please review the information in the meeting packet.

· Training for GBOS Committees and Subcommittees on Alaska Open Meetings Act (Kyle Kelley)

Group requests that training is scheduled soon.  Kyle will work with the municipal clerks office to schedule and will invite GBOS and executive committees from all the other committees and subcommittees to join.
· Review of committees and subcommittees relative to AMC code of ethics. (Jerry Fox)
Code of Ethics relates to possible financial gain that could impact participants’ judgement on issues before their committee.  Code of Ethics does not apply to committees and subcommittees now, because it is logistically not possible for all voting members to complete a disclosure form.  Mike Edgington points out that PSAC could complete disclosure.

Group decides that there is no need to send a letter unless the Board of Ethics indicates that this is a change they are considering.

8.  Agenda Item LUC 1808-05:  Discuss and vote on proposed GAP Operating procedures - Tabled

9.  Discuss bonding and other options for funding and structuring GVSA budget for capital projects and the GVSA 6 mill tax cap.
GBOS met in a work session last week, and discussed the timing, prioritization and funding sources for various upcoming capital projects.  GBOS intends to put an Areawide bond proposition on the April 2020 ballot to fund Little Bears Rebuild.  GBOS intends to continue discussion about adding a proposition to increase the Girdwood mill rate to 7 to help pay for capital projects. This would be on the GVSA ballot, also in 2020.  GBOS is also pursuing possibility of receiving some amount of the bed tax accrued from Girdwood to put toward capital projects.  This item will be discussed at the MOA/GBOS meeting next Monday.
Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to support a bond initiative in 2020 for Little Bears reconstruction.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to use existing tax capital reserve funds and seek grant funds to pay for the flashing crosswalk light at Egloff/Hightower/Alyeska Highway, the Fish passage improvements, Lions Club Park pavilion, and repaving of Arlberg Road from Moose Meadows to the Hotel Alyeska.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0

10.  Discuss $319,000 in Fire Hall contingency funds and where to reassign them in Girdwood budgets
Fire hall construction is complete and the contingency funds are released.  GBOS discussed this also in their work session last week.

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to place the $319,000 in Fire Hall construction contingency funds in the Roads 406 account.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion carries 5-0

11.  Agenda Item LUC 1811-05:   Vote Letter of Non Objection:  Spoons LLC application for a beer/wine license for the restaurant located at 174 Hightower Road.  (Alex Fletcher, presenting) - Tabled
12.  Confirm meeting topics for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting scheduled for Jan 28 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall, 8th Floor Conference room.
Draft agenda is presented in the meeting packet.  GBOS adds the new item regarding State Trooper service to Turnagain Pass, which was brought up by GFD Chief in her report.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the draft agenda for Monday’s MOA/GBOS meeting with the addition of the State Trooper item.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion carries 5-0

13.  Discuss and vote on proceeding on going to bid on the Flashing Crosswalk Light at Alyeska Highway, Egloff/Hightower intersection.
As requested by GBOS, CRW has changed the design to allow for crosswalk light on the south intersection with the one on the North listed as an add/alt in the bid documents.

Mike Edgington remarks that the estimate is five times the cost of similar construction in Boulder, CO, which uses this style of crosswalk light.

Eryn Boone asks if DOT will approve of the project if it changes to one crossing instead of two, as previously discussed.

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to put the crosswalk light project out to bid and to encumber $94,000 to fund the flashing pedestrian crosswalk light with the second crossing as an add/alt, with the understanding that if bids come in over the engineers estimate, they may not accept the bid.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson

4 in favor, 1 opposed

Motion carries
Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to extend the meeting past 10PM.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion carries 5-0

NEW BUSINESS: 
14.  Agenda Item LUC 1901-03:  Discuss Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance Conceptual Map of new mountain bike trails, group will seek GTC and LUC recommendations for GBOS Resolution of Support.

Nick Georgelos speaks in behalf of the proposed Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance Master Plan, which is included in the meeting packet.  Girdwood Trails input has been in support of phasing the project, however possibility of phasing depends on grant funding.  Construction style and sourcing of gravel depends on the terrain and subsoil composition.
This trail project will likely be reviewed by the Urban Design Commission.  Please send comments or questions to info@bikegirdwood.org.  Girdwood Trails Committee requested additional information in the form of a narrative and Trail Management Objective form, which will be provided at the upcoming meetings of GTC, LUC and GBOS.

Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian comments that this is a lot of trails to consider at once, and is concerned about Girdwood Trails Committee losing control of the trail building oversight with blanket approval of this master plan. The UDC fee creates a financial barrier that could undermine Trails Committee involvement.  Brenden approves of a phased concept that gives the community a body of work to consider before approving future work.

15.  Review of Land Use Permit HLB Permit 2009-13 (2019 Renewal). Permittee GBOS for 1 year permit, expiring December 31, 2019, for use of Portion of HLB Parcel 6-057F, Lot 6 Block 3 of the proposed Girdwood Industrial Park Subdivision Phase II at a cost of $2,689.33.  Full LUP is available in the packet on line. Kyle will explain the efforts he has made with HLB on this permit at the next meeting.


16. Agenda Item LUC 1901-04:  Discuss Proposals 116 and 121, presented at the Board of Game. Proposals are regarding bear baiting and hunting in Section 14C Remainder (Mike Edgington)
Resident Hunters of Alaska has requested these changes to hunting regulations, which relate to increasing the bag limit of brown bear and allowing baiting of black bears in Section 14C Remainder, which is generally the land north and east of Girdwood.  It seems strange that Girdwood is not included in a management area, when the rest of Anchorage is.  It is not known how many people have permits and would be impacted by these changes.

Mike Edgington to continue to seek more information about these proposed changes, and may seek assistance from Steve Battle with Fish and Game, request presentation from the Resident Hunters of Alaska, and seek data on brown bear population in this area.
Action Item Updates as assigned: None
Request for Executive Session: None
Other: None
Adjourn 10:20
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